TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD SPECIAL MEETING

OCTOBER 6TH, 2008


The Town of Stanford convened for a Special Meeting with two Public Hearings on Monday, October 6th, 2008 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on our troops still in harm’s way.


Roll Call:  

Robert Cadwallader - present





Joyce Hadden – present





Arthur Hart – present





Virginia Stern – present





David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr. and Building Inspector Don Smith.

 
With several public hearings on the agenda, Supervisor Tetor suggested that two agenda items be done before the scheduled hearings so as to let the Bookkeeper leave early.

NEW BUSINESS:  

FUND TRANSFERS: A motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to approve the transfer of funds from the Landfill Account, #3011002, to the General Fund account, #3900018, in the amount of $7,000.00 to cover the cost of reclamation expenses.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to approve the transfer of funds from the Whitlock CLASS account to the General Fund account, #3900018, in the amount of $860.71, to cover 2008 expenses for the Whitlock Preserve.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

BUDGET RESOLUTION: Supervisor Tetor read the following resolution:  

2008 BUDGET RESOLUTION #20 of 2008 - GENERAL FUND

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2008 General Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2008 General Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   

INCREASE

  DECREASE

	00-01-1220-20 – Supervisor equipment – battery backup
	$ 53.00
	

	00-01-1220-40 – Supervisor contractual
	
	$ 53.00

	00-01-1620-10 – Whitlock - salaries
	$ 539.45
	

	00-02-3510-40 – Dog Control – contractual
	$ 130.00
	

	00-06-7140-40 – Rec. Playgrounds
	$ 3,300.00
	

	00-06-7180-40 – Rec. Pond
	
	$ 285.00

	00-06-7310-10 – Youth Program salaries
	
	$ 2,215.00

	00-06-7550-40 – Celebrations
	
	$ 800.00

	00-07-8090-20 – CAC equipment – desk
	$ 40.00
	

	00-07-8090-20 – CAC equipment – Whitlock hedge trimmer
	$ 279.99
	

	00-07-8090-40 – CAC contractual 
	
	$ 40.00

	00-07-8160-43 – Landfill – closing
	$ 7,000.00
	

	00-08-9030-80 – Social Security
	$ 41.27
	




      TOTAL:    $ 11,383.71                  $ 3,393.00

REVENUES

	00-2544 – Dogs
	$ 130.00

	00-2705 – Whitlock CLASS
	$ 860.71

	00-5031 – Landfill transfer
	$ 7,000.00






       
     TOTAL:     $ 7,990.71
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Motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joyce Hadden, with a roll call vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  Resolution # 20 of 2008 was adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members.


A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close the regular meeting and enter into the first scheduled Public Hearing.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

PUBLIC HEARING:

STANFORD FREE LIBRARY REQUEST

FOR A MORATORIUM WAIVER


Supervisor Tetor opened the Public Hearing, stating that the Library was requesting a moratorium waiver from the Town Board as they had subdivision issues.


Robert Butts, attorney for the Library – they have known for some time that the Library was in need of expanding its facilities. They decided to look into a parcel on Route 82 that is ideally located, formerly the Country Lane Gardens, owned by Ted and Rhoda Starzyk.  They entered into a contract to purchase the property, examined the site, the zoning, and did an environmental study.  We found that the 1.03 acre parcel does not conform to the current zoning, and was created in 1966 without subdivision approval.  Working with the Starzyks, made an application to the Planning Board to have a subdivision approval conferred so that it would be in conformity.  A variance from the ZBA would also be needed.  A waiver from the moratorium is needed now to continue the process.  (Mr. Butts showed a map of the contiguous properties, to which a note will be added).  The Starzyk 1.3 acre property was part of a 4.7 acre parcel in 1966; two parcels were deeded out to the Town and to the 317 Main Mall Corp. and they have existed de facto sense since 1966.  It has changed hands several times, and it was thought that everything was fine.  Believes this parcel would be appropriate for the Library’s purposes, with much more planning and fundraising ahead.  Adjacent to the Recreation Park makes it ideally situated so that children can come to the Library from the Rec. Park without having to cross any major roads.  This moratorium waiver request is so that the application can go forward to the Planning Board and the Zoning Board of Appeals.


Supervisor Tetor – stated that the Recreation fees have been requested to be waived.


Attorney for the Town William Bogle –that can be done separately upon subdivision approval.  He then read a letter from Ann Gifford, attorney for Ted and Rhoda Starzyk, adding that this letter will be made part of the Public Hearing.


Supervisor Tetor – has the Library done SEQR?


Mr. Butts –the Planning Board is in the midst of that, but have not yet confirmed lead agency status, a prerequisite for the ZBA.


With no other comments, a motion was made by Arthur Hart to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  Mr. Tetor added that this will be voted on at the Thursday Town Board meeting. 

PUBLIC HEARING:

MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FOR 

S.S. MARKS, LLC / ROSELAND RANCH


A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to enter into the next scheduled Public Hearing, a continuation of the September 18th public hearing, for the moratorium waiver request of S.S. Marks, LLC, formerly known as Roseland Ranch.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Supervisor Tetor opened the public hearing stating that there were additional matters not covered at the September meeting, and that the neighboring towns have been notified.  


Robert Wilder, Bangall Amenia Road – at the time of the Marks’ attorney’s presentation, we were not aware of the impending auction of the property by Sheldon Good; the attorney was not forthright.  We were not aware of the “sense of urgency,” and 
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according to the moratorium law, a waiver request must be for urgent matters; this urgent matter was not explained.  The 37 acre parcel will be auctioned off. As with the ZBA, no self-imposed hardships can be used.  The property has been owned for two years, and now at the last minute, are asking for a 2-lot subdivision – an urgent request – a self-imposed hardship.  The applicant is supposed to provide a reason.  The property is in foreclosure and owes much in liens, claims and judgments.  Is this urgency self-created?  How many waivers have been granted in the past?


Supervisor Tetor – about 4 or 5.


Mr. Wilder – how many of those have been approved or denied?


Supervisor Tetor – all have been approved, but they have been for individuals.


Mr. Wilder – even for 2-lot subdivision under the moratorium law, a waiver would be required?  What are the Town Board’s standards?  When do you say yes and no?  Urgent, for a justifiable reason?  In our opinion, this is not a justifiable reason.  From a procedural point of view, in section 5, the purpose of noticing other towns, boards, commissions, like SEQR, are looking for comments.  Hopefully the Town Board will receive more input.  It speaks clearly to sending these notices, but the only thing done was a public notice that was sent out for a special meeting / public hearing.  Not in the spirit of the local law; procedurally, not done as required.  As a last comment, why does the Town Board want to support S.S. Marks?  Two years ago, said they would build million dollar homes, an equestrian estate, a four star hotel – 18 months later, the place is boarded up.  They don’t even show up, just send their attorney. They have given up on the Ranch, now want to carve the buildings and shove them into the corner.  Then allow them to get into the other 350 acres, and to heck with the Ranch – not our problem.  Will use financial and legal skills to carve out, and cannot get 3 or 4 homes on it: is in a flood plains, and had horses there for 30 years, solid manure.  How could you get health department approval there?  Drill a well?  Naïve and insincere.


Pamela Richardson, attorney for S.S. Marks, LLC – responding to Mr. Wilder: as he said, the property owner is in financial difficulty with pending actions, liens and other issues; there is a sense of urgency.  The auction is a means to an end, to allow this subdivision and then sell it off.  Perhaps there will be a re-development of the property, as a tax revenue and bring it back to its original state.  There is no application before the Planning Board or the Zoning Board as it is not permitted with the moratorium.  The financial hardship evidence has been laid out clearly.  To support the applicant would also help the Town.  It has fallen into disrepair; with winter it will continue to deteriorate – a double edged sword.  To allow the subdivision application to go to the Planning Board, it will start the process to bring the property back to productive use and not be a strain to the Town.


Hal Wilkins – an engineer on behalf of the developer, clarifying a comment made that “we don’t trust your client:” the owners have not been diligent in clarifying.  S.S. Marks is the titled owner of the 57 acre resort parcel.  PRM Realty and McCarthy International are purchasing 540 some acres from Mrs. Fichera and they want to proceed with a subdivision application.  They are distressed at what’s happened and want the Ranch to be in the hands of someone who will return it to its operational status.


Mr. Wilder – there is no title report with him; PRM is distancing themselves from S.S. Marks and the Roseland Ranch Holdings, LLC.  They have “not been able to come in with an application” – this is not true.  The moratorium says you can come in with an application, but the boards can’t act on the applications.


Ms. Richardson – they can submit an application, but cannot be considered in the same thing.  You don’t put all the work into an application if it can’t be considered.  The moratorium doesn’t prohibit an application, just stalls it, and that is why we’re in front of the Town Board.


Atty. Bogle - Both of these arguments are valid – you can do informal plans, scoping, etc. but can’t have a determination from these boards without a waiver.  Scoping can be a lengthy process. 


With no other comments, a motion was made by Joyce Hadden seconded by Arthur Hart, to close the Public Hearing and go back into the regular session.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  Attorney Bogle stated that the 

Board can take the information presented, under advisement, and has 38 days under the 
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moratorium law in which to render a decision.  Supervisor Tetor suggested that this discussion be put off until the Thursday night meeting, and the Board agreed.

OLD BUSINESS:

MILLBROOK SCHOOL / VERIZON CELL TOWER PUBLIC HEARING:  Supervisor Tetor stated the public hearing on this matter was still open for this matter.


Attorney Sal Ferlazzo – representing the Bangall / Amenia Association, and that the applicant has given full copies of all records, and thanked them.  First concern over the application: with cell tower companies, they say you have to do what we say, but a town has the right to screen them through your Code.  The code encourages co-location, and the application is asking for a waiver to this.  There are SEQR issues, segmentation.

The application asks to waive the 5-co-location provision, which is allowed only in certain circumstances – the Board should be careful with this.  Has reviewed the school’s lease and they have design approval abilities.  Has the school approved this?  Significant.  According to the photos, the tower is not that far above the trees, but if the Code is followed, it could be higher without the variance request.  A higher level balloon test might be needed to show what the Code requires.  Another issue, under not-for-profit status, there may need to be court approval for a lease for this property.  Could affect their tax exemption status.  Other issue is alternatives: a letter from Mr. Cook says there is a solution: everyone recognizes the need for cell service, but has the Town Board told Verizon to look at the church steeple; then they wouldn’t need a variance.  Instead there could be 5 towers in those trees, as this sets a precedent.  To avoid this, have alternatives – the steeple would cover 85% of the area, then you could use the DAS to fill in over time.  Then, no new tower, no co-location alternative, no dangerous precedent.  Representing municipalities, has seen civil rights actions taken – everyone should follow the same rules.  In closing, will meet with the school and Verizon attorney to find a solution, but do not want to have the pristine nature of the area affected.  Once you open the door, and create precedent, could ask for the same treatment; be careful, have a multi-day balloon test for out of town clients to see both levels, as per the Town Code, and carefully review, one chance to do it right; be open-minded.  Should push Verizon to go to the steeple.


Attorney Scott Olson – representing Verizon Wireless.  From the August 14th first part of the public hearing, must address a few issues brought up by Richard Comi.  There were some inconsistencies, he was right, and they have been clarified and more information has been submitted.  The 100’ “monopine” was not intentional – it is a 100’ monopole structure, antennas at a center line height of 96’, with fake “branches” and a 6’ ornamental cap on top.  We worked with Mr. Comi on a revised site plan, and have revised the visual impact analysis to clarify, and a report as required in section 160-4 of the Code.  Regarding the DAS discussions in August, Mr. Moylan suggested an easy solution with DAS.  We objected that it was not appropriate or applicable.  We spoke with him but then received details from Lightower – they are not interested now, as it is a very detailed and lengthy process.  DAS is not appropriate for this application.  As in my presentation at the other meeting, no neighbors have said this would have a negative impact, and this is a responsible and reasonable project.  Regarding the height, now they want it taller?  With stealth technology, it will be an appealing tree tower, in the middle of 80 – 90’ trees.  Will not be visible to most neighbors, so why push for DAS?  There are no impacts to justify alternatives.  Will entertain any comments from the Board or Mr. Comi, and received copies of some.  Mr. Rosenfeld asked about a Verizon response – Verizon is waiting for direction from the Town Board.


John Royall, Pugsley Hill Road – Who originated this situation – Verizon or Millbrook School?  Is it just for the school or for the area?  If just for the school, why not have their own system? 


Richard Comi, Town’s cell consultant – Verizon is the applicant, not the school.  They have lease with the school to do this.  Under the telecommunications law, they go in with the application.  It will cover the school and the surrounding area.  No other carriers have service there, very spotty, and admitted there is a gap in coverage.  Under the Town’s Code, does Verizon provide what meets the Code relevant to what they’re requesting?  Would like to reserve additional comments after hearing from the public.


Sidney Davidson, Thimble House Trail – a solution should be for all carriers.  Setting a precedent, but would other carriers have vision to provide service for others?  
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Ms. Baldwin has signed a lease with Sprint, but have you gathered information from other carriers to see what there plans are?  There are a lot of implications for the community.  Verizon has presented a good plan, for Verizon, but approving that would set a precedent, and could have ramifications for all providers.  One solution would be for Verizon to allow roaming technology for other carriers without any surcharges, but probably not justifiable.  The big issue is coverage for everybody.

Mr. Tetor – received a couple of letters and emails that should go to Verizon, with copies to Richard Comi.


Mr. Comi – Mr. Olson has agreed to a prefect set of prints before any building permit is issued.  We’re getting close so that issue can be put aside.  Regarding co-location, the Code states, when written in ’98 or ’99, that there were 6 wireless carriers, and room was to be made for five additional.  Now there are only 5 carriers, so it reasonable to have four additional per tower.  The difficulty is the 100’ tower with a 6’ cap will be 16-20’ above the tree level in these evergreens.  With four more carriers, that would be 40 more feet.  A balloon test should be held at 40’ higher as well, which is the potential under the law if you do not grant them relief.  Has already asked for another balloon test, and that has been agreed upon, and if the Board recommends, that it is done in the right spot, a 20’ balloon and another 10’ balloon on top of that, and another 40’ higher as well.  That could give the community the visual awareness with four other carriers.  The only other choice would be to put four other towers in the same stand of trees.  Requests that the Board to ask Verizon to perform that balloon test.  Who has the authority to determine the visual impact to the school?  Would like to see a copy of the lease, with figures redacted, but would like to make sure that Verizon can build a taller tower; and if the school has the final say, would they have problems with other poles in the area?  The other issue is of alternate technology or alternate opportunity.  The school’s steeple is at a lower height and will provide less coverage than what Verizon is proposing.  There could be 80 – 100’ feet difference for coverage.   Has heard that Fibertower, who owns the fiber in this area, is not interested now for a DAS network – little poles with antennas in utility poles, tied together with wire to a base.  The good part is that multiple carries can use the same antenna, but the steeple will not carry four other carriers.  But based on code, there must be co-location opportunities on a new tower; does not require co-location on an existing structure.  This Verizon application, if acceptable, additional DAS nodes or micro-cells, could provide service at the steeple, and then the co-location issue goes away.  There are also silos that if another carrier comes in 6 months from now, and they do not want to give Verizon exclusivity here, other structures could give other opportunities down the road.  The DAS situation – no interest from Fibertower, but has not seen the documentation.  They are being bought out by another company and their plate is full right now to get involved.  If this was the right way, could Verizon contact another infrastructure provider?  Would it be cost effective?  Don’t know, but that technology usually goes in unique situations, like tunnels.  Would like to see the balloon test as described, the lease information relevant to co-location, but will give the Board a written recommendation; it would be dangerous to allow Verizon to have the relief on co-location that they are requesting.  Would like to see more information on the steeple, and stated that the coverage would also be for Route 44, outside of the Town’s boundaries.  Regarding the balloon test, wait for the leaves to be off the trees, November 1st or so, but the tower is proposed for a stand of pine trees.  Also suggests that the test be on a weekend, not a weekday, and conducted properly at the height and manner as requested.


Mr. Davidson – is it customary for a town at this juncture to ask other carriers about their future plans?


Mr. Comi – they can’t roam on another carrier’s technology; they each have different systems, technology, needs, coverage.  The Town Board must consider this application and looked at in its entirety according to the hearings and all information presented.  With the additional balloon test, recommends that the public hearing not be closed and wait for more comments and pictures


Mr. Davidson – cannot anticipate other’s needs of carriers?


Mr. Comi – they can’t even anticipate their own needs.  Look at Omnipoint: changed their mind not to build, now have again changed their minds to build, just like their industry.  Verizon can’t tell what will happen next year; their budgets can change.  Cannot get all of the other carriers to come up with a proposed plan – this is Verizon’s 
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plan right now.  In terms of this application, this Board has to consider this one.  Cannot say to Sprint – “Can you put something at the school? Co-locate?”  Might be interested and give a letter of intent, but this is not a given in this industry.  That’s why the law is written strongly for co-location, and is a concern because of the beauty of the area.


Mr. Tetor – Was not the Board’s intent to close the public hearing

 The following resolution was read by Attorney Bogle:
TOWN OF STANFORD

RESOLUTION # 21 OF 2008

Application of Orange County-Poughkeepsie Limited Partnership,

d/b/a Verizon Wireless

Millbrook School Wireless Telecommunication Site

The Resolution is made by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford.

The Town Board has been presented with an application by Orange County-Poughkeepsie Limited Partnership, d/b/a Verizon Wireless (“Verizon”) to erect a 100 foot monopole with antennas and a 6 foot ornamental cap on top of said monopole (the “Monopole”) on property owned by Millbrook School in the Town of Stanford, identified as 131 Millbrook School Road, and 

The Town Board, on August 14, 2008, held a public hearing, on the Verizon application for a monopole and all service at Millbrook School. The Town board received public comment and information from the applicant on the application. The Town Board kept the public hearing open through and including October 6, 2008, which is a special meeting on the workshop night of the Town Board, and

Since the public hearing on August 14, 2008, the Town Board has received information, letters and a revised application from Verizon. As noted in the letter of Scott Olson, Esq., Attorney for Verizon, his client seeks to erect one 100’ monopole, with a six foot ornamental cap to camouflage the pole. In addition, Mr. Olson addresses concerns the Town’s consultant, Richard Comi, has as to the results of the balloon test previously done. Mr. Olson offers to have a new balloon test performed to conform to recommendations of the Town’s consultant.

At the August 14, 2008 public hearing, Verizon, by its attorneys, confirmed that it did not intend to build its monopole to permit co-location, as it was limiting the height to 100 or so feet, which is slightly higher than the existing tree line. Verizon made no offer, on behalf of the property owner, to permit multiple monopoles of the same height in that location, or a taller monopole, so as to permit co-location. Instead, Verizon has requested a waiver of any requirement to build this site to permit co-location. In addition, the Town Board received information about an alternative to monopoles called “DAS”, or a Distributed Antenna System, that could permit co-location for multiple carriers.

The Town of Stanford code requires the owner of a proposed new tower to negotiate in good faith as to shared use or co-location by other telecommunication providers in the future. To date, this application has been devoid of same. Given the issues raised at the public hearing of possible multiple monopoles, or a higher pole, to accommodate co-locators, or a different technology, such as DAS, to service the area, the Town Board feels it is essential that it get more information on such subjects. Therefore, the Town Board hereby resolves and agrees to extend the public hearing and not close the same, until it has received the following information:

1. Written confirmation from the landowner as to whether a taller monopole or multiple monopoles at 106’ would be permitted at this location to accomplish or accommodate co-location.

2. A copy of the lease between Verizon and the landowner as to any site restrictions or aesthetic conditions. Any financial, confidential, or proprietary information can be redacted prior to submission.

3. Information on the feasibility, implementation, look, and execution of alternatives to monopoles, such as the DAS network.

4. A balloon test conducted at the site, as close as is feasible and possible, to best represent the location and height and visibility of a 100’ monopole with a six foot wide ornamental cap.

The Town Board reserves the right to further extend the Public Hearing, and if the Town Board further decides and votes, to advertise for public comment at a future meeting based upon the information or issues that may arise from the above items requested to be provided.
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Discussion followed:


Mr. Comi – will Verizon agree to the new balloon test?  And the additional 40’ height to see a representation?  We should wait to hear comments from them.


Mr. Olson – Verizon agrees to the new balloon test, but this adds a new twist.  We’re being the responsible party, but wonder what the neighbors will have to say about having a taller tower?  This will have a greater visual impact.  There is a co-location requirement in the Code.  Not asking for this waiver out of the blue; the application is appropriate according to section 160-6, v-2, which discusses when waivers can be granted and these kinds of wireless facilities.  If the site is not appropriate for a taller tower, and if people want a tower taller… The neighbors were pushing DAS, now a taller tower with co-location?  Doesn’t make a lot of sense to me.


Mr. Davidson – No one needs to see “golden arches” for me to know ahead of time that I wouldn’t like them.  If we object to a 15’ higher, then we‘d be happier with 40 feet taller than that?  Why would we need another visual impact statement if we know we’d not be happy with that?


Mr. Ferlazzo – We do not request for the tower to go 40’ higher, and the Board and the school should understand that.  Presumptuous for Verizon to expect their variance request, like the others here before the Board for moratorium waivers.  Look at what the Code requires under SEQR, before making a final determination.  If they are there, just go higher, and camouflage if appropriate.


Mr. Olson – We are not coming in just to ask for a variance, but proud of this design and being responsible.  Don’t understand why going higher would be considered.


Mr. Bogle – The Town Boards needs information to see what it will look like at 140’, or see five poles.  Will it be permitted by the landowner?  This is part of the application’s requirements and they need all of the information before considering a waiver.


Mr. Comi – Read section of the telecommunication code for the Board, regarding the four items that were needed to be considered for a waiver to be proven by the applicant.  Mr. Olsen is addressing the aesthetics of the facility, but they will probably not be the only carrier.  Knows there is no service at the school, only pay phones available.  Other carriers will not let Verizon have exclusivity for very long there, but if you’re opposed to something this high, the opposition gets stronger if it is that high.  The only other solution is more towers in the grove of trees.  Have not seen the lease or what the school has to say, but the balloon test should be higher to show what it could potentially look like, and give value to the Board.  The balloon test should be in what fashion?


Atty. Bogle – it would be helpful to the Board to see it at the maximum height.


Councilman Cadwallader – asked about the strength of another carrier’s signal on the tower.


Mr. Comi – another carrier cannot be in the trees, must go 10’ higher.


Mr. Cadwallader – if I built a cell tower, I would want to be on the top.


Mr. Comi – and if a second or third carrier came along, has no problem with Verizon being on the top.  But you should only discuss the minimum height now because others might not come, not to start at 140’.


Mr. Cadwallader – higher would have less dead zones.


Mr. Comi – cost money to move their equipment around, but if we grant them 140’, they would love that, but I would never recommend that and the Code is not written that way


Mr. Cadwallader – what is the cost impact of five towers?


Mr. Comi – each carrier would do that – build their own facility within the trees.  The base is not visible.  There is no financial impact to the community whatsoever.


Malcolm Travelstead, Director of Finance, Millbrook School – categorically, the school has no interest in a 140’ tower or five towers; you may still want to have the balloon test, but we would not allow it to be built.


Councilwoman Stern – it is clear that we need more information and should keep the public hearing open.  It is also clear that we are being asked to consider this application, but we represent all of the people of the entire Town of Stanford, and should consider future growth of the town, and give it a lot more thought.


Attorney Bogle – important for the Board to consider the alternatives.
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Councilwoman Stern – would like to hear more about the alternative technologies, and if one company is not interested in DAS, others might be.  We need more complete information.  On the verge of a revised Master Plan, the vision of the Town, and the technology of cell towers needs to fit in.


Mr. Comi – agrees that you need additional information, and requests that Mr. Travelstead puts in writing what you said, and that Verizon won’t change their mind.  Needs to know that you have the authority to say that.  If the school agrees that the tower will not be 140’, then that is one less thing the Board would have to consider.  Then you wouldn’t need the 140’ test.


Supervisor Tetor – asked about the size of the cap, above the antennas.


Mr. Comi – gave more detailed information about the cap, adding that it about 20’ wide.  We would get as close to the site without cutting down any trees with the crane, and fly a red or black 20 ‘balloon and a 10’ one above that to represent the cap.  Recommends it be done on a weekend for a minimum of four hours, and have the date and time publicized.  That would give an accurate representation.  There is no reason to do forty feet more if the school says “no way would that be allowed.”


Mr. Davidson – doesn’t seem like this is an ideal solution, so why do you keep testing this, rather than look into other alternatives?  Spend the same amount of energy for alternatives if they’re out there


Mr. Comi – because what has been presented might not be visually accurate for the public, the landowners, to have the true feeling.  The Town Board must make the decision based on their code.


Mr. Davidson – sounds like the Board is not looking into alternatives that could anticipate future carriers.  The priority should be to look for these.


Mr. Tetor – yes, alternatives will be looked into, different technologies.


Mr. Davidson – the more money that Verizon spends on getting this done, the more like it will happen.  Is that the case?


Mr. Comi – that it not the case; the Board makes the decision, and they need full information to make that decision.  If it’s denied, they must say why.  In their resolution, DAS and other alternatives will be looked at.  Will Verizon go back and say look – we have opposition, we should go to the steeple.  Would the school accept that proposal?  This resolution asks them to look again to what they’re doing.  Verizon has spent a lot of time and money to get to where they are now; go a little further to allow the Board to make a fully informed decision.  If it takes another month, that is appropriate.  The visuals from the last balloon test were not accurate, and they have agreed to do another one.  We have eliminated the 140’ balloon test, but an accurate test should be done to see how intrusive it is.  Then the Board must decide on co-location, or not.  Other comments that we have heard is that everyone will go back and study it more.


Mr. Olson – for the record, we believe the Board has a complete application, and more than enough information to make their determination, probably not tonight, but in the near future.  We have agreed to another balloon test but would like to clarify four items: landowners – would a taller pole or multiple poles be considered – that was answered by Mr. Travelstead; copy of the lease – can provide a redacted copy; unclear about what type of DAS information you want, and have no intention of providing that, not appropriate, and Lightower does not show any interest; the balloon test is alright, but the size of the balloon is not customary.  To close this loop, who will be responsible to provide the alternative information?  The Board needs to decide on the application promptly under the existing law, and was originally submitted March 21, 2007.  We need closure and resolution to this.


Atty. Bogle – the application must be complete, and concerns addressed in order to make a fully informed decision.


Mr. Comi – regarding the DAS, if you won’t provide it, that’s information for the Board, and your option.


Mr. Olson – that is for the Town Board to decide, and mentioned the lack of clarity on who will provide the information.  At the last meeting, we were told that information would be provided.  


Atty. Bogle – you are talking about information that we do not have, such as an email from Lightower.  Doesn’t know if there are other groups, but we were told that this would be part of the “package” for the Board to consider.
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A motion to approve the above referenced resolution was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Arthur Hart.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.  Resolution #21 of 2008 was approved unanimously by the Town of Stanford Town Board.

NEW BUSINESS:

(Agenda items #1 and #2 previously covered.)

3. HIRE NEW LAW FIRM FOR PLANNING BOARD FOR ROSELAND APPLICATION: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to hire David Hagstrom, an attorney with Van deWater and Van deWater, to serve as special counsel for the Roseland Ranch application, and any other matters before the Planning Board where there could be a conflict of interest with the law firm, Cuddy and Feder.  Mention was made that Planning Board Chairman Robert Butts did a diligent search to look for an attorney for this matter.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

4. OTHER: Attorney Bogle suggested that the Board enter into an Executive Session after other business matters regarding litigation.


Supervisor Tetor reminded the Board that a public hearing would be held on Thursday night for the Cablevision Renewal Franchise Agreement.  Cablevision representative Roger Connor will be in attendance.  Mr. Tetor also mentioned that he had agreed to another renewal of the time slot airing for the Town Board meetings on Cablevision – Wednesdays ay 9:00 AM on Channel 21, with a second one at Midnight on Thursdays.


The award winning Frankenstein’s Fortress is now open, and the FFA Fall Festival will be this coming weekend.


Councilwoman Stern asked if there was anything regarding a website update?  Supervisor Tetor replied that it has been taken care of.  Mrs. Stern also asked about copies of the Master Plan, with Mr. Tetor stating that they were waiting for maps that had been promised. 


Councilman Cadwallader stated that the Garage meeting will be on Oct. 16th, and was hoping that Morris Associates will come and explain the work that they previously did.  However, there were no funds in the budget to cover payment for them; Supervisor Tetor said that there was money in the engineering line.  Mr. Cadwallader also asked about the cost of the original plans.


The next budget meeting will be October 14th at 7 PM.


A motion was then made by Arthur Hart, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to close the regular meeting and enter into an Executive Session regarding a matter of litigation.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.


A motion to go out of Executive Session, go back into the regular meeting, and then adjourn at 9:53 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.








Respectfully submitted,








Ritamary Bell 








Town Clerk

